INADEQUATE RESIDENTIAL CARE FOR CHILDREN IN CAMBODIA

Madison Coleman

FOOTNOTES

- UNICEF, Mapping of Residential Care Facilities in the Capital and 24 Provinces of the Kingdom of Cambodia (February 2017), 6, https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/media/1331/file/Residential%20care%20facilities%20in%20Cam bodia%20Report%20English.pdf.
- 2. "Memorandum of Understanding," Legal Dictionary, accessed February 27, 2020, https://legaldictionary.net/memorandum-of-understanding/.
- MoSVY, Policy on Alternative Care for Children (April 2006), 10, http://orphanages.no/uploads/resources/files/505/ALT006_Policy_on_Alternative_Care_for_Children-Eng.pdf.
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. UNICEF, A Statistical Profile of Child Protection in Cambodia, (2018), 7, https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/media/711/file/Cambodia_Report_Final_web_ready_HIGH.pdf% 20.pdf.
- **6.** "Voluntourism," Merriam-Webster, accessed June 15, 2020, https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/voluntourism.
- 7. Delia Pop, "What is Wrong with Orphanage VolunTourism?," Hope and Homes for Children, last modified April 15, 2019, https://www.hopeandhomes.org/blog-article/orphanage-voluntourism/.
- 8. "Middle Income Countries 2020," World Population Review, last modified February 17, 2020, https://worldpopulationreview.com/countries/middle-income-countries/.
- 9. "Children in Alternative Care," UNICEF, last modified July 2017, https://data.unicef.org/topic/child-protection/children-alternative-care/.
- Paulo Sérgio Pinheiro, "World Report on Violence against Children," United Nations Secretary-General's Study on Violence against Children (2006), accessed at https://lumos.contentfiles.net/media/documents/document/2017/03/Global Numbers.pdf.
- 11. Better Care Network, *Families, Not Orphanages* (September 2010), 8, https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Families%20Not%20Orphanages_0.pdf.
- 12. Save the Children, *A Last Resort: The Growing Concern About Children in Residential Care* (September 2010), 15, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2644/pdf/2644.pdf.
- 13. UNICEF, A Statistical Profile of Child Protection in Cambodia (2018), 8, https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/media/711/file/Cambodia_Report_Final_web_ready_HIGH.pdf% 20.pdf.
- **14.** Ibid.
- **15.** Ibid.
- International Save the Children Alliance, "Someone that Matters": The Quality of Care in Childcare Institutions in Indonesia (2007), 19, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2988/pdf/2988.pdf.
- 17. UNICEF, Out of Sight, Out of Mind: Report on Voluntary Residential Institutions for Children in Sri Lanka: Statistical Analysis (2007), 17, https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Out%20of%20Sight%20Out%20of%20Mind%20-%20Report%20on%20Voluntary%20Residential%20Institutions%20for%20Children%20in%20Sri%20Lanka.pdf.
- 18. UNICEF, Mapping of Residential Care Facilities in the Capital and 24 Provinces of the Kingdom of Cambodia (February 2017), 44, https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/media/1331/file/Residential%20care%20facilities%20in%20Cambodia%20Report%20English.pdf.
- **19.** Ibid., 10–11.
- 20. UNICEF, A Statistical Profile of Child Protection in Cambodia (2018), 7, https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/media/711/file/Cambodia_Report_Final_web_ready_HIGH.pdf% 20.pdf.

- **21**. Ibid.
- 22. Ibid.. 8.
- 23. Lindsay Stark, Beth L. Rubenstein, Kimchoeun Park, and Sok Kosal, "National Estimation of Children in Residential Care Institutions in Cambodia: A Modelling Study," *BMJ Open* (2017): 4, https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2016013888.
- 24. UNICEF, Mapping of Residential Care Facilities in the Capital and 24 Provinces of the Kingdom of Cambodia (February 2017), 8, https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/media/1331/file/Residential%20care%20facilities%20in%20Cambodia%20Report%20English.pdf.
- 25. UNICEF, A Statistical Profile of Child Protection in Cambodia (2018), 8, https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/media/711/file/Cambodia_Report_Final_web_ready_HIGH.pdf% 20.pdf.
- **26.** Ibid., 7.
- 27. Ibid., 8.
- 28. UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- 29. UNICEF, A Statistical Profile of Child Protection in Cambodia (2018), 7, https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/media/711/file/Cambodia_Report_Final_web_ready_HIGH.pdf% 20.pdf.
- 30. UNICEF, With the Best Intentions: A Study of Attitudes Towards Residential Care in Cambodia (2011), 9, http://www.thinkchildsafe.org/thinkbeforedonating/wp-content/uploads/With-The-Best-Intentions-U NICEF-and-Ministry-Of-Social-Affairs-Of-Cambodia.pdf.
- 31. UNICEF, A Statistical Profile of Child Protection in Cambodia (2018), 7, https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/media/711/file/Cambodia_Report_Final_web_ready_HIGH.pdf% 20.pdf.
- 32. Save the Children, A Last Resort: The Growing Concern About Children in Residential Care (September 2010), 12, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2644/pdf/2644.pdf.
- 33. Beth L. Rubenstein and Lindsay Stark, "A Forgotten Population: Estimating the Number of Children Outside of Households in Cambodia," *Global Social Welfare, Research, Policy, and Practice* 3, (2016): 119–124, https://doi.org/10.1007/s40609-016-0051-7.
- 34. Roy Carr-Hill, "Missing Millions and Measuring Development Progress," *World Development* 46, (2013): 30–44, https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2012.12.017.
- **35.** Better Care Network, *Families, Not Orphanages* (September 2010), 3, https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Families%20Not%20Orphanages_0.pdf.
- 36. Ministry of Tourism, *Tourism Statistics Report: Year 2018* (2018), 3, https://www.tourismcambodia.com/img/resources/cambodia tourism statistics 2018.pdf
- **37.** "Tour Packages," Tourism of Cambodia, accessed June 15, 2020, https://www.tourismcambodia.com/tours/.
- 38. UNWTO, *International Tourism Highlights* (August 28, 2019), 19, https://www-e-unwto-org.erl.lib.byu.edu/doi/pdf/10.18111/9789284421152.
- 39. Tess Guiney and Mary Mostafanezhad, "The Political Economy of Orphanage Tourism in Cambodia," *Tourist Studies* 15, no. 2 (2015): 133, https://doi.org/10.1177/1468797614 563387.
- 40. Michael Howe-Ely as cited in "Facts and Figures About Orphanage Tourism," ReThink Orphanages, accessed April 6, 2020, https://rethinkorphanages.org/problem-orphanages/facts-and-figures-about-orphanage-tourism.
- **41.** Tess Guiney, "'Hug-an-orphan Vacations': 'Love' and Emotion in Orphanage Tourism," *The Geographic Journal* 184, no. 2 (June 2017): 125–137, https://doi.org/10.1111/geoj.12218.
- 42. Denise Hruby, "In Cambodia, Fake Orphanages Soak Up Donations by Duping Tourists," PRI, last modified July 21, 2014, https://www.pri.org/stories/2014-07-21/cambodia-fake-orphanages-soak-donations-duping-tourist s.
- 43. Tess Guiney, "'Hug-an-orphan Vacations': 'Love' and Emotion in Orphanage Tourism," *The Geographic Journal* 184, no. 2 (June 2017): 125, https://doi.org/10.1111/geoj.12218.
- 44. Morgan Hartley and Chris Walker, "Cambodia's Booming New Industry: Orphanage Tourism," Forbes, May 24, 2013,

- https://www.forbes.com/sites/morganhartley/2013/05/24/cambodias-booming-new-industry-orpha nage-tourism/#535af38e794a.
- 45. Adventure Travel Trade Association, "Do You Run Voluntourism Trips or Purely Volunteer Trips?," Chart, Statista, June 13, 2012, accessed April 03, 2020, https://www-statista-com.erl.lib.byu.edu/statistics/299598/volunteer-travel-offered-by-tour-operato rs-by-trip-type-us/.
- 46. Adventure Travel Trade Association, "Most Popular Volunteer Traveler Activities in the United States as of April 2012," Chart, Statista, June 13, 2012, accessed April 03, 2020, https://www-statista-com.erl.lib.byu.edu/statistics/299565/most-popular-volunteer-traveler-activitie s-us/.
- 47. "Orphanage Volunteer Programs," Volunteer World, accessed April 9, 2020, https://www.volunteerworld.com/en/volunteer-abroad/orphanage.
- 48. Cambodia Travel News, "Orphanage Voluntourism: Responsible Tourism Gone Wrong," Tourism of Cambodia, October 29, 2013, https://www.tourismcambodia.com/news/localnews/11000/orphanage-voluntourism:-responsible-tourism-gone-wrong.htm.
- 49. Juliana Ruhfus, "Cambodia's Orphan Business," Aljazeera, last modified June 27, 2012, https://www.aljazeera.com/programmes/peopleandpower/2012/05/201252243030438171.html.
- 50. Christopher Knaus, "The Race to Rescue Cambodian Children from Orphanages Exploiting Them for Profit," *The Guardian*, August 18, 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/aug/19/the-race-to-rescue-cambodian-children-from-orphanages-exploiting-them-for-profit.
- 51 Ibid
- 52. Save the Children, *A Last Resort: The Growing Concern About Children in Residential Care* (September 2010), 5, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2644/pdf/2644.pdf.
- 53. UNICEF, Mapping of Residential Care Facilities in the Capital and 24 Provinces of the Kingdom of Cambodia (February 2017), 16, 20, https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/media/1331/file/Residential%20care%20facilities%20in%20Cambodia%20Report%20English.pdf.
- 54. Kathryn E. van Doore, "Paper Orphans: Exploring Child Trafficking for the Purpose of Orphanages," *International Journal of Children's Rights* 24 (2016): 378–407, https://doi.org/10.1163/15718182-02402006.
- 55. International Save the Children Alliance, "Someone that Matters": The Quality of Care in Childcare Institutions in Indonesia (2007), 28, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2988/pdf/2988.pdf.
- Kathryn E. van Doore, "Paper Orphans: Exploring Child Trafficking for the Purpose of Orphanages," *International Journal of Children's Rights* 24 (2016): 378–407, https://doi.org/10.1163/15718182-02402006.
- 57. UNICEF, With the Best Intentions: A Study of Attitudes Towards Residential Care in Cambodia (2011), 9, http://www.thinkchildsafe.org/thinkbeforedonating/wp-content/uploads/With-The-Best-Intentions-U
 - http://www.thinkchildsafe.org/thinkbeforedonating/wp-content/uploads/With-The-Best-Intentions-L NICEF-and-Ministry-Of-Social-Affairs-Of-Cambodia.pdf.
- 58. UNICEF, A Statistical Profile of Child Protection in Cambodia (2018), 8, https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/media/711/file/Cambodia_Report_Final_web_ready_HIGH.pdf% 20.pdf.
- 59. UNICEF, With the Best Intentions: A Study of Attitudes Towards Residential Care in Cambodia (2011), 42, http://www.thinkchildsafe.org/thinkbeforedonating/wp-content/uploads/With-The-Best-Intentions-U NICEF-and-Ministry-Of-Social-Affairs-Of-Cambodia.pdf.
- 60. "Poverty Data: Cambodia," Asian Development Bank, accessed July 20, 2020, https://www.adb.org/countries/cambodia/poverty.
- 61. Save the Children, A Last Resort: The Growing Concern About Children in Residential Care (September 2010), 12, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2644/pdf/2644.pdf.
- **62.** Ibid.
- **63.** Ibid., 1.
- **64.** Ibid., 16.

- **65.** Better Care Network, *Families, Not Orphanages* (September 2010), 8, https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Families%20Not%20Orphanages 0.pdf.
- 66. Save the Children, *Keeping Children Out of Harmful Institutions: Why We Should be Investing in Family-Based Care* (2009), 5, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/1398/pdf/1398.pdf.
- 67. Emi Cormier, "Top 10 Facts About Orphanages," The Borgen Project, last modified June 10, 2019, https://borgenproject.org/top-10-facts-about-orphanages/.
- 68. Scott Baldauf, "Poverty Forces Kabul Parents to Send Kids to Orphanages," The Christian Science Monitor, last modified June 3, 2003, https://www.csmonitor.com/2002/0603/p08s01-wosc.html.
- 69. "Poverty Forces Kerala Mother to Send Her 5 Kids to Orphanage," Asianet Newsable, accessed April 6, 2020, https://newsable.asianetnews.com/kerala/parents-hands-over-children-to-orphanage.
- 70. Endear Van, Kimsru Duth, Phasy Res, Ney Someta, Samouy Hour, Sorya Seang, Sreymom Eng, and Sreymom Pol, "Education in Cambodia: Students' Perspectives toward Education and Active Learning Activities," *International Proceedings of Economics Development and Research* 48, no. 26 (2012): 122–126, http://www.ipedr.com/vol48/026-CHHSS2012-A10011.pdf.
- 71. UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia (2013), 1, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- 72. Lindsay Stark, Beth L. Rubenstein, Kimchoeun Park, and Sok Kosal, "National Estimation of Children in Residential Care Institutions in Cambodia: A Modelling Study," *BMJ Open* (2017): 6, https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2016013888.
- 73. "Cambodia: Education and Literacy," UNESCO, accessed April 6, 2020, http://uis.unesco.org/country/KH.
- 74. UNICEF, "Education," accessed April 6, 2020, https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/education.
- 75. UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia (2013), 1, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- Lindsay Stark, Beth L. Rubenstein, Kimchoeun Park, and Sok Kosal, "National Estimation of Children in Residential Care Institutions in Cambodia: A Modelling Study," *BMJ Open* (2017): 6, https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2016013888.
- 77. Ruth Emond, "I Am All about the Future World: Cambodian Children's Views on Their Status as Orphans," *Children & Society* 23, no. 6 (September 2009): 407–417, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1099-0860.2008.00189.x.
- 78. UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia (2013), 1, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- Simon Henderson, "Experts Examine Social Work Issues in Cambodia," The Cambodia Daily, last modified June 36, 2013, https://english.cambodiadaily.com/news/experts-examine-social-work-issues-incambodia-32010/.
- **80.** Save the Children, *A Last Resort: The Growing Concern About Children in Residential Care* (September 2010), 14, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2644/pdf/2644.pdf.
- **81.** Ibid., 15.
- 82. Save the Children, *Keeping Children Out of Harmful Institutions: Why We Should be Investing in Family-Based Care* (2009), 11, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/1398/pdf/1398.pdf.
- **83.** Ibid.
- **84.** Ibid.
- 85. Ibid., 7.
- **86.** UNICEF, *Residential Care in Cambodia* (2013), 2, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- **87.** Juliana Ruhfus, "Cambodia's Orphanage Business," HuffPost, last modified December 6, 2017, https://www.huffpost.com/entry/cambodias-orphanage-busin_b_1616255.

- 88. Juliana Ruhfus, "Cambodia's Orphanage Business," HuffPost, last modified December 6, 2017, https://www.huffpost.com/entry/cambodias-orphanage-busin b 1616255.
- 89. UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia (2013), 2, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- **90.** Ibid.
- **91.** Save the Children, *Keeping Children Out of Harmful Institutions: Why We Should be Investing in Family-Based Care* (2009), 8, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/1398/pdf/1398.pdf.
- 92. UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia (2013), 2, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- 93. Save the Children, *A Last Resort: The Growing Concern About Children in Residential Care* (September 2010), 9, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2644/pdf/2644.pdf.
- **94.** Ibid
- 95. Save the Children, *Keeping Children Out of Harmful Institutions: Why We Should be Investing in Family-Based Care* (2009), 8, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/1398/pdf/1398.pdf.
- **96.** Ibid
- 97. Ministry of Women and Child Development: Government of India, *Study on Child Abuse: India* 2007 (2007), 55, http://www.indianet.nl/pdf/childabuseIndia.pdf.
- 98. Richard P. Barth, *Institutions vs. Foster Homes: The Empirical Base for the Second Century of Debate* (Chapel Hill, NC: UNC, School of Social Work, Jordan Institute for Families, 2002), 3, https://www.assembly.ca.gov/sites/assembly.ca.gov/files/BarthInstitutionsvFosterHomes.pdf.
- 99. Ecaterina Stativa, Survey of Child Abuse in Residential Care Institutions in Romania: 2000 (2000), 19, https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Survey%20on%20Child%20Abuse%20in%20Residential%20Care%20in%20Romania.pdf.
- 100. UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia (2013), 2, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- **101.** Ibid.
- 102. Juliana Ruhfus, "Cambodia's Orphan Business," Aljazeera, last modified June 27, 2012, https://www.aljazeera.com/programmes/peopleandpower/2012/05/201252243030438171.html.
- 103. UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia (2013), 2, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- **104.** Ibid.
- 105. Denise Hruby, "In Cambodia, Fake Orphanages Soak Up Donations by Duping Tourists," PRI, last modified July 21, 2014, https://www.pri.org/stories/2014-07-21/cambodia-fake-orphanages-soak-donations-duping-tourist
- 106. UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia (2013), 2, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf. Tess Guiney, "Hug-an-orphan Vacations': 'Love' and Emotion in Orphanage Tourism," The Geographic Journal 184, no. 2 (June 2017): 125, https://doi.org/10.1111/geoj.12218.
- 107. Tess Guiney, "'Hug-an-orphan Vacations': 'Love' and Emotion in Orphanage Tourism," *The Geographic Journal* 184, no. 2 (June 2017): 125, https://doi.org/10.1111/geoj.12218.
- Lindsay Stark, Beth L. Rubenstein, Kimchoeun Park, and Sok Kosal, "National Estimation of Children in Residential Care Institutions in Cambodia: A Modelling Study," *BMJ Open* (2017): 5, https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2016013888.
- 109. "Sexual Exploitation of Children in Cambodia," *Universal Periodical Review* (July 9, 2018), 3, https://www.ecpat.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/Universal-Periodical-Review-Sexual-Exploitati on-of-Children-2018-Cambodia.pdf.
- **110.** UNICEF, *Residential Care in Cambodia* (2013), 2, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.

- 111. Save the Children, *A Last Resort: The Growing Concern About Children in Residential Care*, September 2010: 9, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2644/pdf/2644.pdf.
- **112**. Ibid
- 113. Nathan Thielman, Jan Ostermann, Kathryn Whetten, Rachel Whetten, and Karen O'Donnell, "Correlates of Poor Health among Orphans and Abandoned Children in Less Wealthy Countries: The Importance of Caregiver Health," PLOS One 7, no. 6 (June 2012): 3, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0038109
- **114.** Ibid.. 7.
- 115. Ibid., 8.
- 116. Save the Children, *Keeping Children Out of Harmful Institutions: Why We Should be Investing in Family-Based Care*, (2009), 6, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/1398/pdf/1398.pdf.
- **117.** Ibid.
- **118.** Better Care Network, *Families, Not Orphanages* (September 2010), 5, https://bettercarenetwork.org/sites/default/files/Families%20Not%20Orphanages_0.pdf.
- 119. UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia (2013), 2, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- 120. National Institute of Statistics, National Estimation of Children in Residential Care Institutions in Cambodia (May 2016), 10, http://www.cpcnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/National-Estimation-of-Children-20-May-16.pdf.
- 121. Save the Children, *A Last Resort: The Growing Concern About Children in Residential Care* (September 2010), 13, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2644/pdf/2644.pdf.
- "Orphanage Volunteering: Can I Volunteer At An Orphanage Abroad?" ReThink Orphanages, accessed April 9, 2020, https://rethinkorphanages.org/rethinkorphanages.org/problem-with-orphanage-tourism_volunteering.
- Michael Rutter, Emma Colvert, Jana Kreppner, Celia Beckett, Jenny Castle, Christine Groothues, Amanda Hawkins, Thomas G. O'Connor, Suzanne E. Stevens, and Edmund J.S. Sonuga-Barke, "Early Adolescent Outcomes for Institutionally-deprived and Non-deprived Adoptees. I: Disinhibited Attachment," *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry* 48, no. 1 (2007): 1, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2006.01688.x.
- 124. Save the Children, *Keeping Children Out of Harmful Institutions: Why We Should be Investing in Family-Based Care* (2009), 6, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/1398/pdf/1398.pdf.
- Marinus H. van Ijzendoorn, Maartje P.C.M. Luijk, and Femmie Juffer, "IQ of Children Growing Up in Children's Homes: A Meta-Analysis on IQ Delays in Orphanages," Merrill-Palmer Quarterly 54, no. 3 (July 2008): 341, http://faculty.uml.edu/darcus/47.361/FOSTER%20CARE/vanijzendorn_etal_2008_IQ.pdf.
- 126. Lisa A. Gennetian, Lisa Sanbonmatsu, and Jens Ludwig, "An Overview of Moving to Opportunity: A Random Assignment Housing Mobility Study in Five U.S. Cities," in *Neighborhood* and Life Chances: How Place Matters in Modern America (2011), 163, http://www.nber.org/mtopublic/MTO%20Overview%20Summary.pdf.
- 127. UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia (2013), 2, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- 128. Scott D. Landes, Monika Ardelt, George E. Vaillant, and Robert J. Waldinger, "Childhood Adversity, Midlife Generativity, and Later Life Well-Being," *Journals of Gerontology, Series B: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences*, (2014): 1–11, https://doi.org/10.1093/geronb/gbu055.
- 129. Michael Rutter, Emma Colvert, Jana Kreppner, Celia Beckett, Jenny Castle, Christine Groothues, Amanda Hawkins, Thomas G. O'Connor, Suzanne E. Stevens, and Edmund J.S. Sonuga-Barke, "Early Adolescent Outcomes for Institutionally-deprived and Non-deprived Adoptees. I: Disinhibited Attachment," *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry* 48, no. 1 (2007): 1, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2006.01688.x.

- 130. Commission to Enquire into Child Abuse, *Report on the Commission to Enquire into Child Abuse, Ireland* (2009), http://www.childabusecommission.ie/rpt/ExecSummary.php.
- **131.** Ibid
- 132. UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia (2013), 2, http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- 133. Save the Children, A Last Resort: The Growing Concern About Children in Residential Care (September 2010), 13, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2644/pdf/2644.pdf.
- David Tobis, Moving from Residential Institutions to Community-Based Social Services in Central and Eastern Europe and the Former Soviet Union (The World Bank, 2000), 33, https://www.academia.edu/5239849/Moving_from_Residential_Institutions_to_Community-Based_Social_Services_in_Central_and_Eastern_Europe_and_the_Former_Soviet_Union.
 UNICEF, Residential Care in Cambodia (2013), 2
- http://dpaabwfttl39p.cloudfront.net/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Fact-sheet-residential-care-Cambodia.pdf.
- 136. Save the Children, *A Last Resort: The Growing Concern About Children in Residential Care* (September 2010), 3, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2644/pdf/2644.pdf.
- **137.** Ibid., 13.
- 138. "About," Cambodian Children's Trust, accessed February 27, 2020, https://cambodianchildrenstrust.org/about/.
- 139. "Village Hive Model," Cambodian Children's Trust, accessed February 27, 2020, https://cambodianchildrenstrust.org/village-hive/.
- 140. "About," Cambodian Children's Trust, accessed February 27, 2020, https://cambodianchildrenstrust.org/about/.
- 141. "Village Hive Services," Cambodian Children's Trust, accessed February 27, 2020, https://cambodianchildrenstrust.org/services/.
- 142. "About," Cambodian Children's Trust, accessed February 27, 2020, https://cambodianchildrenstrust.org/about/.
- 143. "2019 Impact Report," Cambodian Children's Trust, accessed April 4, 2020, https://cambodianchildrenstrust.org/2019-impact-report-1/.
- 144. Ibid.
- 145. Ibid.
- **146.** Ibid.
- 147. Save the Children, Keeping Children Out of Harmful Institutions: Why We Should be Investing in Family-Based Care (2009), 11, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/1398/pdf/1398.pdf.
- 148. Save the Children, *A Last Resort: The Growing Concern About Children in Residential Care* (September 2010), 13, https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/2644/pdf/2644.pdf.
- 149. "Types of Alternative Care Supported by SOS Children's Villages," SOS Children's Villages International, accessed February 27, 2020,
 - https://www.sos-childrensvillages.org/our-work/quality-care/alternative-care/types-of-alternative-care.
- 150. Ibid.
- 151. "Where We Help," SOS Children's Villages International, accessed February 27, 2020, https://www.sos-childrensvillages.org/where-we-help.
- 152. SOS Children's Villages International, 70 Years of Impact: Improving the Lives of Children Without Adequate Parental Care (April 2019), 11, https://www.sos-childrensvillages.org/getmedia/6bc4dad4-d496-4761-aa0f-e1fa572e428f/SOS_7 0 years of impact report SPREADS-WEB.pdf.
- 153. "General Information on Cambodia," SOS Children's Villages International, accessed February 27, 2020, https://www.sos-childrensvillages.org/where-we-help/asia/cambodia.
- 154. "Where We Help," SOS Children's Villages International, accessed February 27, 2020, https://www.sos-childrensvillages.org/where-we-help.
- 155. "Asia," SOS Children's Villages International, accessed April 4, 2020, https://www.sos-childrensvillages.org/where-we-help/asia.

- 156. SOS Children's Villages International, 70 Years of Impact: Improving the Lives of Children Without Adequate Parental Care (April 2019), 18, https://www.sos-childrensvillages.org/getmedia/6bc4dad4-d496-4761-aa0f-e1fa572e428f/SOS_70_years_of_impact_report_SPREADS-WEB.pdf.
- **157**. Ibid., 28
- 158. "General Information on Cambodia," SOS Children's Villages International, accessed February 27, 2020, https://www.sos-childrensvillages.org/where-we-help/asia/cambodia.
- 159. SOS Children's Villages International, 70 Years of Impact: Improving the Lives of Children Without Adequate Parental Care (April 2019), 16, https://www.sos-childrensvillages.org/getmedia/6bc4dad4-d496-4761-aa0f-e1fa572e428f/SOS_7 0_years_of_impact_report_SPREADS-WEB.pdf.
- **160.** Ibid.
- **161.** Ibid.
- **162.** "Friends-International," Skoll Foundation, accessed January 27, 2020, http://skoll.org/organization/friends-international/.
- 163. "Social Entrepreneur Awards: Sebastien Marot," Schwab Foundation, accessed January 27, 2020, https://www.schwabfound.org/awardees/sebastien-marot.
- 164. "Our Programs," Friends-International, accessed April 4, 2020, https://friends-international.org/our-programs/.
- 165. "ChildSafe Movement," Friends-International, accessed January 27, 2020, https://friends-international.org/childsafe-movement/.
- 166. "Cambodia," Friends-International, accessed January 27, 2020, https://friends-international.org/in-cambodia/.
- **167.** Ibid.
- **168.** Ibid.